College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee Meeting

March 22, 2004

Revised
Present:  Stu Goldstein, chair; Jacob Egge, Jason Belter, Nikki Letawsky-Shultz, Robin Wright, Sue Wick, Jane Phillips, Janet Schottel, Kathy Ball

The minutes of the February 23 meeting were approved as written.

Old business

a.  Minor course change in prerequisites for GCD 4151 (Molecular Biology of Cancer—for approval.  Stu Goldstein distributed revised copies of the request and noted an error in the request statement.  This should read “We would like to switch this to a spring semester course and require cell biology (Biol 4004) as a prerequisite.”  Stu stated that course instructors, Vivian Bardwell and David Largaespada estimated that 88% are CBS students), 10% are graduate students and about 2% are from CLA.  Jean Underwood noted that moving this course to spring would be a problem since too many of the GCD electives are taught that term.  Nikki Shultz asked whether the students are usually juniors or seniors and Stu replied that most of them are seniors.  Robin Wright suggested that it shouldn’t be too difficult to determine how many of the students have completed cell biology prior to taking this course.  If perhaps 75% of the students have completed that prerequisite, this change should not be a serious problem.  However, if only a few students have completed the prerequisite, this will be a major change.  Stu stated that it is his impression that about half of the students have completed cell biology prior to taking the course.  Since this course has traditionally been taught fall semester, members wondered if it is currently scheduled for fall term.  Jean replied that it is not.  Janet Schottel asked if the course time (Tuesday/Thursday afternoons) had been checked to see if it conflicts with other necessary classes and Stu replied that he doubts that has been considered.  

This course along with Developmental Biology and Plant Morphology, both spring semester courses, are electives for the GCD major.  Jane Phillips stated that it seems unusual to require electives that are not taught by the major department.  If Plant Biology decides not to offer Plant Morphology, then fewer electives would be available. If GCD 4151 were to move to a spring schedule or if the prerequisite were to change, then this course should probably be taught both fall and spring terms next year to accommodate students.  This will also provide time to gather data to see how many students would be affected by the change in prerequisite.  After more discussion, members agreed that the proposed changes in this course would cause too many problems. A motion was made to deny approval to make these changes in prerequisite and offering time due to the effects the changes will have on the curriculum and students’ ability to follow a four year graduation plan.  The motion passed unanimously.  Stu reported that he would relate our concerns to the course instructors.

Robin noted that the previous discussion raises a question that is a potential agenda item. What types of changes actually need EPC approval?  We will add this item to our next agenda.

b.  Janet Schottel wondered where the biology majors are being mentored.  Jean replied that they will be distributed among the faculty.  A previous suggestion was that Plant Biology faculty would provide mentoring for these students.   However, since there are more than 300 biology majors this is impossible. We will discuss the status of mentoring biology majors at our next meeting.

New business

a.  Departmental “thematic” 1xxx level courses that fulfill the CLE lab requirement.  Sue Wick reported that Plant Biology has taught PBio 2012, a non-majors course, for perhaps 40 years under various titles such as Economic Botany, Plants Useful to Man, Plants and Humans and its current incarnation as Plants and Society.  Years ago this course had a lab component and enrolled about 140 students.  Since the lab was eliminated, enrollment has plummeted to about 20 students per year.  Kate VandenBosch along with Ris Charvat, Dave Biesboer and Sue are considering adding a lab and getting the course approved for the CLE Biology with lab requirement.  Sue asked if this would be a wise move and whether members thought it would undermine registration in the General Biology courses.  Dave Biesboer is currently working on the labs; these would focus on plant interactions with humans and would cover such topics as metabolism, anatomy, ecology, etc.  Obviously we do not want to jeopardize our general biology courses, but it would be to our advantage to attract students away from similar courses in anthropology, agronomy, horticulture, etc. which are truly in competition with Biol 1001 and 1009.

Stu asked about the course structure.  It would involve two hours each of lecture and lab per week.  The plan is to begin with two lab sections of 20 students, but in time expand that number to 120 students.  Sue mentioned that she discussed registration trends with John Anderson and learned that Biol 1001 fills in the first few days of registration along with most of the Biol 1009 labs.  Therefore there are many students who can’t be accommodated by those two courses.  Jane mentioned that one potential problem might be where the course is taught; if possible have the lecture in Minneapolis to attract the most students.  Stu replied that it’s hard to get adequate classroom space in Minneapolis.  Robin asked about whether we would be able to make the deadline for offering the class next year.  Sue replied that in theory it takes about a month to get CLE clearance.  If approval happens that quickly, we should be able to get the information into ECAS before December.  Nikki asked if this class could be used for the Plant Biology major, but Sue replied that it cannot.  This course is geared to non-majors, not our students. 

Jane asked about the credit value.  Robin replied that to be accepted by CLE it must entail at least 3 credits.  Janet asked how this course would impact the TA load and whether undergraduate TAs could be used.  Sue replied that in the first offering, the labs will be taught by grad students.  Eventually undergrad TAs will be used.  Members agreed that some students don’t really belong in Biol 1001 and 1009 and this might be an appropriate alternative.  Jane cautioned about the necessity of having adequate support staff and Sue replied that Jodi Bjork would be the primary person and that she is enthusiastic about the idea.  Robin suggested that it be offered a different semester than competing courses in agronomy and horticulture, but there appears to be variation in the timing of these.  Stu asked whether it might be an appropriate course for the three-week May term.  However that time span may not be long enough to develop meaningful projects if the course will include investigations.  Sue stated that the lecture material is already in place since Ris has been teaching the course for several years.  Robin stated that there is an emerging consensus that there should be separate experiences for majors and non-majors.   She said this might lead to a series of courses that can be developed.

Janet worried about wasting time developing a course if the CBS Curriculum Committee supports making major changes in the near future.  Jane noted that these changes would seem to be at least two years away so this course could be taught several times by then.  A motion was made to approve the idea of developing the lab component for Plants and Society and seeking CLE approval.

b.  Sue reported that Plant Biology will soon submit a proposal for converting Biol 3007 (Plant Biology: Diversity and Adaptation) into a writing-intensive course.  Sue explained that there currently is a sizable writing component in Biol 3007, but the department wants to formalize this.  We will see this proposal at our next meeting.

c.  Minor course proposal for PBio 4511:  changing the course title from Flowering Plant Systematics to Flowering Plant Diversity and increasing the enrollment cap from 24 to 40 students.  Sue distributed a memo from George Weiblen outlining the request.  George stated that students are much more aware of the concept of biodiversity than they are systematics.  Also a larger greenhouse-teaching lab will be available when this course is next offered in spring 2006 so class size may be increased.  Sue mentioned that one TA could probably handle both lab sections.  A motion was made to accept the name and enrollment change and it passed unanimously.  Robin offered to make the change in ECAS.

d.  Request to designate one recitation section of Biol 1002 as Biol 1002V for honors students.  Jane mentioned that there is a dearth of lower division honors courses and this would help to alleviate the problem.  Since the course is already writing intensive and only one letter may be used in a course number, the V is the appropriate symbol.  Only the recitation would be different; the labs for all students would be the same.  The General Biology Steering Committee will make the final decision about this offering, but Robin wanted to get approval from the EPC first.  A motion was made to approve the idea of a recitation section for honors students in Biol 1002 in principle and it passed unanimously.   Adding this recitation may increase the teaching load somewhat.

Announcements

a.  Jean reported that a change will be made in wait lists for classes.  Since class scheduling is done by departments, it make sense to have the departments also handle the wait lists.  Instructions will be available on how to handle these lists.  Jane mentioned that another problem is if and how to give registration priority to students.  Should degree-seeking students have priority?  Jane offered to draft a policy statement concerning this, send it to Jean for review, and we can discuss it at the next EPC meeting.

b.  GCD has agreed to accept both PBio 5514 and 5516 as acceptable cell biology electives for the GCD major.

c.  Robin reported that in a recent meeting of the Council of Undergraduate Deans, part of the discussion included the fact that there are some 5xxx courses populated entirely by freshmen.  Robin reminded the group that course numbers are meaningful. The CUD would like to alter the registration process to prevent freshmen and sophomores from registering for these courses unless they have permission from the instructor.

d.  Robin mentioned that opportunities for service learning in CBS are needed.  Fellowship grants are available to support the development of appropriate projects.

e.  Jean reminded members to look at their departmental listings for summer and fall terms on the OneStop to see if they are correct.  

The meeting adjourned at 12:40 p.m. 

Submitted by Kathy Ball

